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NUMSA SUBMISSION ON THE 2013 MID-TERM BUDGET POLICY STATEMENT (MTBPS) TO THE JOINT MEETING OF THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON FINANCE AND SELECT COMMITTEE ON FINANCE
Introduction

The National Union of Metalworkers of South Africa (Numsa) welcomes the opportunity to engage with government on the MTBPS delivered by Minister Pravin Gordhan on the 23th October 2013. The MTBPS is a critical policy statement because it outlines the manner in which the government intends to address the harsh realities and conditions of poverty, unemployment and inequality that the majority of South Africans confront on a daily basis. Therefore it is without question that the MTBPS must be premised on the absolute principle that government priorities and spending must at all times be fundamentally geared towards reducing unemployment, poverty and inequality.
Although the 2013 MTBPS made some good pronouncements, it also made several regrettable pronouncements which will have a devastatingly negative impact on the country’s growth and development prospects and further worsen the already dire living conditions of the majority of South Africans. 
Governments’ wasteful expenditure

We welcome the measures in the MTBPS to reduce costs and eliminate wasteful expenditure. The proposed measures to reduce expenditure such as travel and catering costs will ensure that government departments no longer squander tax payers’ monies on frivolous expenses.  Although these proposed measures are a welcome step in the right direction, we however believe that they are minimal and that more severe measures to deal with the far more pressing problems of corruption, fraud, misappropriation of public funds and non-compliance with procurement policies and regulations are required.

Wasteful expenditure on consultants
We are pleased to see that the Auditor General of South Africa’s (AGSA) report on the indiscriminate use of consultants by national, provincial and municipal government departments totalling some R102bn over the previous financial years (2008-9; 2009-10 and 2010-11) has finally caught the attention of the Minister. Reporting for Eye Witness News, Lindiwe Mlandu says that ‘government spent R33.7 billion on consultants in the last financial year’. The Minister’s announcement that there will be reductions on expenditure on consultant services is therefore welcomed by the union.
Further to this, given the tight financial situation the country finds itself in, the Minister’s proposals to combat excessive consultancy fees should be reinforced by a thorough evaluation of all projects. Government would do well to take the advice of the Executive Director of the Community Agency for Social Enquiry (CASE) who accurately stated:

“Not everything should be done by a consultant and I would also argue that not everything can be and should be done by government ... More importantly, there are some things that I think government can’t do and should not do. For example, projects should be managed from inside government and handing over the management responsibility to consultants is wrong. But measuring government performance for example, that can’t be done by government itself. That is where you do need people on the outside to be able measure government’s performance”.
Infrastructure 
The union is pleased with the announcement that the rollout of the infrastructure programme will be “accompanied by programmes to support the local manufacture of components, ranging from buses to energy components” in order to support this industry and create more decent jobs. The union has long advocated for greater support to be provided to key sectors of the economy in order to ensure the improved competitiveness of these sectors. 
Additionally further allocations have been made to the Passenger Rail Agency of South Africa for its procurement of rolling stock. In accordance with the objections that we have continuously raised as a union, we are still displeased with the manner in which government has managed the infrastructure programme. In our 2013 budget submission we raised the issues that a big tender to the amount of R2.6 billion by Transnet was awarded to a Chinese company. Such conduct undermines the procurement accord signed by social partner, government included, in order to ensure the growth of the local industry and the creation of decent employment. It is unacceptable that our tax monies can be used to export jobs that the country is in desperate need of. Therefore any further infrastructure allocations must strictly adhere to local content requirements.

The NDP 

The MTBPS makes it abundantly clear that the NDP is being firmly entrenched as the bedrock of the countries fiscal policy framework.  This is in spite of the fact that the NDP seeks to perpetuate the failed neo-liberal macroeconomic policies which have been pursued since the inception of GEAR. In the foreword of the MTBPS it is clearly stated that one of the key goals of the country’s fiscal stance is to reignite growth. However, the policy prescriptions of the NDP will not advance this goal but will instead ensure greater de-industrialisation of the South African economy. 

The adoption and bulldozing of the NDP as the bedrock of the country’s development strategy will guarantee the further de-industrialisation of the South African economy which is extremely disappointing. 
Budget Deficit

In outlining proposals for the fiscal policy framework the Minister has called for the need to narrow the budget deficit from 4.2 per cent in the current year to 3 per cent in 2016/17 in line with the failed ‘Washington Consensus’ prescription, in order to stabilise public debt and ‘contain spending growth on wages and goods and services’. Such a policy pronouncement is inappropriate in the prevailing challenging economic environment that the country finds itself in.  During an ongoing crisis of the sort we remain within, deficit spending should rise to make up for a stagnant private sector by all accounts and in order to ensure the country’s developmental needs are meet. 

The union’s sentiments have been echoed by the recently released Trade and Development Report released by the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) which presents a more balanced analysis of the global economic crisis and its impact on both developed countries as well as on developing and transition economies. In outlining the pitfalls of export led growth, the UNCTAD report argues that ‘development strategies that give a greater role than in the past to domestic demand for growth can be pursued by all countries simultaneously without beggar-thy-neighbour effects, and without counterproductive wage and tax competition’. The report is further critical of some of the short term measures such as ‘compression of labour costs and fiscal austerity’ that have been adopted by many of the world’s leading economies and argues against proposals for ‘more flexible labour markets, lower social security coverage and a smaller economic role for the State’. 
The MTBPS outlines that it will decrease the wage bill by restraining growth in administrative posts in the education, health care and criminal justice departments. This announcement is especially disconcerting because these departments continue to underperform because of a lack of adequate personnel. The drive of Treasury to decrease the budget deficit at the cost of service delivery is appalling to say the least. We cannot expect to address the challenges that we confront in schools and hospitals if they are not adequately staffed.
Chief Procurement Office and Parliamentary Budget Office (PBO)
In our submission on the 2013 Budget, NUMSA welcomed proposals to establish a Chief Procurement Office and the establishment of the Parliamentary Budgetary Office which will assist Parliament in ensuring that fiscal policy is aligned to government’s five priorities of education, health, rural development and agrarian reform, taking forward the fight against crime and creating decent work. Apart from appointing Professor Mohammed Jahed to oversee the establishment of the PBO, the relationship between the PBO and the general public is unclear. Whether the PBO is there to rubber stamp government budgetary decisions or include in its mandate the task of listening to community voices on matters of the fiscus remains vague. 
Renewable Energy

Whilst NUMSA welcomes the increased funding for the Green Fund we want to reiterate that government must ensure that its renewable energy programme benefits the working class and the poor, which has previously not been the case. For example, in the Solar Water Heaters (SWH) project municipalities dished out contracts to companies that rely on imported rather than locally produced units and components. This kind of conduct flies in the face of commitments given by several government departments to roll out 1 million SWH by 2014, consolidate our local SWH industry and create decent work opportunities in the emerging renewable energy sector.

Draft Employment Tax Incentive Bill
We are stunned by government’s attempt to reinstate the youth wage subsidy under the guise of a Draft Employment Tax Incentive Bill. This is unacceptable. We remain opposed to a youth wage subsidy or any other iteration of a youth wage subsidy and have publicly voiced our opposition to the Bill at the recent public hearings convened by the Standing Committee on Finance 
NUMSA is equally disappointed that officials of Treasury have relegated NEDLAC to a labour desk and see no purposeful use of the council to resolve the current impasse between COSATU and Treasury. To ram the bill through the legislature without due regard to process and by completely ignoring the submissions of COSATU, NUMSA and SACTWU the Department of Treasury has confirmed its support for the conservative economic policies of the International Monetary Fund and its attack on the working class of this country.
As NUMSA we continue to hold the view that a youth wage subsidy or employment tax incentive will be used by ruthless employers to keep an army of young workers permanently employed on a part-time basis and on measly wages, and replace secure and better paying full time jobs currently held by older workers. This will reverse the gains made since 1994 to ensure decent work for all South Africans.
Education 
We are extremely disappointed to observe that Treasury has announced intentions to decrease the school infrastructure backlogs grant and the education infrastructure grant. The issue of brick and mortar pertaining to our schools is still a very serious challenge. It is unconscionable that such an announcement can be made when there are still thousands of children who are taught under trees and who have to be educated in buildings with not windows and classroom doors. This proposal must be reversed, it cannot be acceptable.
Land Reform and Agrarian Reform 
Although the State of the Nation Address discussed land reform and agrarian reform, no clear proposals have been outlined to address the challenges in land reform and agrarian reform. Given that 2013 marks the centenary of the 1913 Land Act, and given the dismal failure of government to successfully redistribute land ownership according to its own targets, we would like to express our disappointment that this important matter does not occupy a place of prominence in the MTBPS. The MTBPS only makes mention that funds will be reprioritised for investment for farms that have been acquired through the land reform programme. However funds for further land acquisitions are being curtailed even though there are still huge backlogs in the land reform and agrarian reform programme. 
Health and social protection
It is pleasing to see that the Department of Health will be introducing a new vaccine to reduce the incidence of cervical cancer. Cancer continues to be a leading cause of deaths among women and any advances made in its treatment must be made freely available. 
It is however unacceptable that there has been little progress on the National Health Insurance initiative. No new allocations from the fiscus have been made and no model has been identified for the funding of the NHI. The slow progress of the NHI and the absence of a coherent health policy framework is problematic especially considering the enormity of our health care challenge. We therefore believe that the countrywide implementation of the NHI must be fast tracked.

We also welcome the establishment of more shelters for victims of gender-based violence and substance-abuse centres. As we approach the country’s 16 days of activism of no violence against women and child abuse in November it is great to see such projects being advanced by the government.

Conclusion
NUMSA has consistently called on government to implement policies that are in line with our demands in the Freedom Charter and we will continue to organise the working class and social formations to join us in this struggle for social and economic justice.
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